NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

24 FEBRUARY 2001

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:39 a.m., Saturday, February 24, 2001.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Joe Salazar, Reta Jones, Jim Salas, and Katherine Ingold.  Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Accounting Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Manager, and Dereld Quillin, Budget and Planning Officer.   John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Reta Jones led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were:  Jennifer McClarin, Lee Rohovec, Alicia McAninch. 

Other guests present: Jim Huge of Huge & Associates.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Expressed his pleasure at being on the main campus.  

Reta Jones – Stated that Joe Salazar and herself survived the recent confirmation hearing.  She stated that the confirmation hearing went very well.   There were no major issues raised during the process.  She stated that she is pleased at having been re-appointed to the NMSVH Board of Regents and looks forward to her new term.  

Joe Salazar – Expressed his pleasure with the quality of the Board packets that are being provided to the Board of Regents.  He is impressed with the amount of thorough information that they contain.  He specifically mentioned the student data information and enrollment information that is being provided in the Board packet.  He enjoyed reading the materials regarding Food Services.  He stated that he felt it was very informative.  He also stated that the confirmation hearing went well.  Expressed his pleasure at being at the Board meeting and at having been re-appointed to the NMSVH Board of Regents for another term.  

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being at the meeting.  She stated that she is also impressed with the quality of the Board packet.  She stated that she had the opportunity to attend the New Mexico AER Conference in Albuquerque.  It was a great learning experience.  She stated that she met with some family members of Outreach students.  She thanked Linda Lyle and Lynn Coburn for their graciousness during her visit to the NMSVH Preschool.  During her visit she had the opportunity to observe teachers working with a one-year old child.  It was a great experience.  She stated that she has visited the Charter Hospital property on two occasions.  Her visits were also very informative.  She stated that, as always, she is exceedingly proud of the NMSVH Staff.  She shared a newspaper article concerning a blind actress who does voice-overs for television and movies.  

President Stryker – Stated that she is excited that Reta Jones and Joe Salazar have been confirmed for another term to the NMSVH Board of Regents.  Expressed her pleasure at being at the meeting.  She apologized for not attending the NM AER Conference in Albuquerque but the conference was on the same date as her 10th wedding anniversary which took precedence.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

Lee Rohovec – stated that he is pleased to be attending the Board of Regents meeting.  Stated that he is very happy that the school is becoming more involved with the National Agenda.  He also stated that he hopes that NMSVH can find someone competent to run the Tech Lab for the remainder of the school year.

B. Parent Input.  

Linda Lyle  – Stated that she was given letters from three Preschool parents to present to the Board.  The parents were not able to come to Alamogordo to participate in this meeting.  These three families have children who will be transitioning out of the NMSVH Preschool program at the end of this school year due to their age.  These families are concerned that the Albuquerque Public School system does not have programs that will meet the special needs of their children.  Due to their dissatisfaction with the Albuquerque Public Schools these families are exploring three different options.  They are looking at keeping their children at home; asking for a charter school; or litigation against Albuquerque Public Schools.  These three families are asking the NMSVH Board of Regents to allow their children to remain in the NMSVH Preschool for one more year while they seek relief to this situation.  President Stryker pointed out that a decision on this matter cannot be made at this time.  It has not been the practice of the Board of Regents to hold open discussion during the public/parent input sessions or to make decisions of this nature during these discussions.  Linda Lyle stated that the families are aware of this but wanted to present their concerns to the Regents.  

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked for input on the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Jennings stated that due to the length of the agenda, and the Board’s intention of meeting with the NMSVH Foundation over an extended lunch hour, she recommends that the Food Services Committee Report agenda item be tabled until the April 27, 2001 agenda, and the Major Focus session be rescheduled for a future date.   President Stryker asked for additional input on the agenda.  No additional input was offered.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of January 15, 2001.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  Katherine Ingold stated that all references to the New Mexico Public Regulatory Commission need to be changed to the New Mexico State Regulations Commission.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 10 of 15 contains some repetitive statements and requests that the minutes be revised to delete duplicated information.  Joe Salazar stated that during the discussion on Preschool Expansion he stated that he visited the Charter Hospital building and toured the outside of the facility and the grounds.  He did not find this information in the presented minutes and requested that it be included.  President Stryker asked that the statement on page 12 of 15 that addresses a non-adversarial course of action be stricken from the minutes.  The nature of the statement sets an adversarial tone where none was intended.  Katherine Ingold recommended that the words non-adversarial be stricken from the entire minutes.

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of February 8, 2001.

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes. 

D.
Board Meeting Schedule.

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the Board Meeting Schedule.  President Stryker stated that the Board held a strategic work session back in November 2000.  Since this meeting new information has been received regarding NMSVH finances and program expansion.  President Stryker asked the Board to think about scheduling a Board retreat after the Manpower Study and Space Utilization Study are complete and the information is presented to the Board.  This information will need to be reviewed and the Strategic Plan modified accordingly.  Katherine Ingold asked when the Space Utilization Study report would be available?  President Stryker stated that Mr. Rem Alley indicated that the report would be completed by March 30, 2001 and would be presented to the Board on the April 27, 2001 agenda.  Reta Jones stated that the prior Strategic Plan was developed by the NMSVH administration, Department Heads, and supervisors, and presented to the Board for review.  If we are planning a major overhaul of the Strategic Plan what role would the individual departments play?  If input will come from the departments and supervisors we need to consider how much time they will need to accomplish this task before we can schedule a retreat to review the Strategic Plan.  President Stryker stated that her concern is that she does not want to see a Strategic Plan that required a lot of time and energy to develop, sit unused and out of date.  The purpose of the Strategic Plan is to identify and achieve goals that will allow for the forward movement of the organization.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that each department take an in-depth look at the current Strategic Plan and provide a report on the progress and recommended changes that will bring the Strategic Plan up to date with the current information that we have on finances, programming, and needed expansion/consolidation.  This can then be presented to the Board and may assist with the scheduling of a retreat to work on the Strategic Plan.  

E. Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she wished to inform the Board that she attended the NM AER Conference where she had the opportunity to speak to the attendees regarding the textbooks.  This presentation included the reasoning behind NMSVH wanting the school districts to share in the responsibilities of providing adapted textbooks to their students.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels the presentation and feedback was very positive.  The information that was provided to Superintendent Jennings by Dr. Kenalea Johnson and her staff for presentation to the AER Conference attendees was very informative.  Superintendent Jennings thanked Alicia McAninch for her assistance.  Alicia McAninch has a very positive rapport with the professionals in the field and was very supportive to Superintendent Jennings in her presentation.  Alicia McAninch has offered to undertake the facilitation of a task force to look at the textbook issue and develop recommendations that will ensure that the students in New Mexico have the books that they need, while at the same time assisting NMSVH and the school districts.  Superintendent Jennings thanked Jennifer McClarin for her work with the National Agenda.  Jennifer McClarin has been working with the National Agenda for a short time, but in that time she has presented at the NM AER Conference, flyers on the National Agenda have been distributed, an article on the National Agenda was published in the last NMSVH newsletter, and she has been speaking with staff on the issue.   

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approved the agenda as revised, the minutes, regular meeting of January 15, 2001 as revised, the minutes, special meeting of February 8, 2001 as presented, the Board Meeting Schedule as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VII.
Business and Finance.


A.
Personnel Report.
President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  No comments or questions were offered.    

B.
Monthly Investment Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Monthly Investment Report.   Members of the Board expressed their pleasure with the new format of the Monthly Investment Report.  

C. Disposition of Fixed Assets – computer equipment/postage meter.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns.  Reta Jones requested that in the future the Disposition of Fixed Assets include acquisition dates.  This will allow the Board to determine the age of the equipment that is being addressed.  Reta Jones asked if there are alternative uses for the computer equipment that is listed on the Disposition of Fixed Assets?  Retha Coburn stated that the majority of the equipment has been cannibalized to repair and/or build useable computer equipment.  There is some useable equipment but the equipment will not function on the existing NMSVH network.  Reta Jones asked if any of the computer equipment could be used by the students?  Retha Coburn stated the useable computers are not stable enough to utilize.  The equipment is no longer compatible with the software that is being used by the students.  Joe Salazar asked about the notebook computers that are listed on the disposition.  Retha Coburn explained that these notebook computers are very old and are not compatible with the current software.  

D. 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns.  Retha Coburn stated that there have been several budgets created in the past year.  However, we felt that we needed to determine what budget was approved by the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) and construct a budget that is based on the approved CHE figures.  The budget that is presented to the Board at this meeting is a result of this effort.  The budget now needs to be reviewed to determine any deficiencies, adjustments made, and a revised budget submitted to CHE.  Retha Coburn stated that the April 27, 2001 agenda will contain the 2002/2003 budget that will be proposed for submission to CHE in May 2001.  The April 27, 2001 agenda will also contain any necessary revisions to the 2000-2001 budget that is being presented to the Board at this meeting.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that she spoke with Retha Coburn following a CHE meeting that Retha attended.  Representatives from CHE communicated to Retha Coburn that they were pleased to see that there was NMSVH representation at the CHE meeting.  They are happy to see the school’s involvement.  Superintendent Jennings stated that CHE was unhappy that NMSVH did not have anyone present when the current school year budget was presented to them.  President Stryker stated that it was the Boards understanding that NMSVH did have a representative present during the budget presentation, but it turns out that we did not have representation.  Superintendent Jennings assured the Board of Regents that NMSVH would be represented at all future budget presentations and/or CHE meetings that involve NMSVH.  Reta Jones stated that she is pleased with the budget report that is being presented to the Board.  She feels that the format chosen is clear and concise and provides the Board with the information that they have been asking for.  Reta Jones asked that future budget reports contain a cumulative sheet so that totals are easy to determine.  Reta Jones stated that her review of the presented budget report indicates that we should be between 50 – 60% of the total budget dollars at this point in the budget year.  She asked if that is correct?  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct because the budget report submitted at this meeting reflects expenditure information through January 31, 2001.  Reta Jones asked for the total budget figure for this report.  Retha Jones stated that the total budget is 8.8 million dollars.  Reta Jones stated that she understands that we are 60% into a budget that is 1.1 million dollars over where we thought we were.  Reta Jones stated that she wants to ensure that all members of the Board are aware of our current budgetary standing.  Reta Jones asked if we have the capabilities of getting this budget closer to the 7 million dollars that was originally planned for this budgetary year?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has met with Retha Coburn regarding that issue and feels that the focus has been on the 2001-2002 Budget.  She feels that instead of cutting back on expenditures for this year, focus has been on increasing the revenue side of the budget.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that Retha Coburn has done a good job of finding alternative sources of income.  Efforts are currently underway to obtain some of these additional revenues.  Reta Jones asked if this budget was developed in Microsoft Excel( or from the Blackbaud( software?  Retha Coburn stated that this report was generated in Excel( but the report will be generated from the Blackbaud( system in the very near future.  This will eliminate any potential for human error during the conversion process.  Reta Jones asked if the Blackbaud( format will look like the format presented to the Board at this meeting.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be working with the Board to determine the format that is most useful to them.  Reta Jones stated that she likes the format of the presented report.  Reta Jones asked if there is anything of particular concern that Retha Coburn might have as it relates to the current budget situation?  Retha Coburn stated that there is funding available within our current budget that can be moved around to areas that are reflecting or projecting deficiencies.  She feels that NMSVH is actually financially healthier than this report reflects.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that we are currently utilizing a budget that does not reflect the current needs of NMSVH.  This goes back to the need to look at the Strategic Plan.  Strategic planning is a vital part of constructing our next budget.  If we do not have a strong strategic plan to fit our needs the next budget that is produced will not be in line with the needs of the school.  Reta Jones asked if there are any large expenditures anticipated for the remainder of this budget year?  Retha Coburn stated that the only large expenditure that is anticipated is the outlay for the purchase of the vehicles that was approved by the Board of Regents in January 2001.  There is also a pending expenditure for a storage tank for the swimming pool which will be approximately $7,000.00.  The majority of the expenditures for the remainder of the budget year are for salaries.   Reta Jones stated that as the Finance Department becomes more comfortable with the Blackbaud( system it would be beneficial if an analysis was provided with the budget reports.  Reta Jones asked if we are now caught up and current through January 31, 2001?  Retha Coburn stated that we are.  Reta Jones congratulated the Finance Department and commended them on their hard work.  President Stryker asked if the budget reports from Blackbaud( can be designed to match what has been presented to the Board at this meeting?  Retha Coburn stated that they will submit reports in the same format.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see the future reports sub-titled by line category.  Retha Coburn stated that one deficiency with the submitted budget is the absence of revenue information.  The Blackbaud( system should take care of this problem.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, and the Monthly Investment Report as presented, the Disposition of Fixed Assets for computer equipment and postage meter as presented, and the 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:18 a.m. Saturday, February 24, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye. Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Mr. Jim Huge, and Veronica Gallegos.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:54 a.m., Saturday, February 24, 2001 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to hire Retha Coburn as Business & Finance Manager.  

(carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar the Board moved to terminate Debra Skaggs.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – Technology Lab

Deferred to later date.

X. Policies and Procedures

A. NMSVH Policy 509, NMSVH Preschool Entrance Criteria.

Linda Lyle presented a new policy that was designed to establish the entrance criteria for the NMSVH Preschool.  However due to the discussion regarding the NMSVH Preschool and its expansion issues the policy will require some revisions to ensure that the Preschool can maintain its quality of services.  The presented policy establishes entrance criteria for birth to 3 years of age, 3 to 5 years of age, and two categories of 6 to 9 years of age.  President Stryker asked Linda Lyle if she can prioritize the services addressed in this policy factoring in the number of spaces available under the current facility limitations.  As an example, if we have 37 slots available, but we are projecting 45 students, how would we place these students if we don’t have slots for all of the students?  Linda Lyle stated that perhaps we should not expand our entrance criteria and programs until we have the space that can accommodate the expansion.  Prioritization would be difficult.  Because Albuquerque Public Schools has a Braille program and a site at Zia Elementary, perhaps we could exit Braille students to Albuquerque Public Schools.  However, we are already receiving calls from the parents of students who have been exited to Albuquerque Public Schools who are hoping that Preschool expansion can allow their children to come back to our program.  Superintendent Jennings recommended changing the wording in the paragraph that addresses children 6 to 9 years of age that would allow on-site service or support in their home school districts.  Then if the there is no room in the Preschool program support could still be offered by NMSVH in the home school district.  Linda Lyle stated that Albuquerque Schools has informed her that they are interested in having direct support at the 3 and 4 year level, but they do not need support beyond that.  Reta Jones stated that she does not see the role of NMSVH when dealing with medically fragile children addressed in the presented policy.  Linda Lyle stated that the second page, last paragraph addresses nursing needs limitations which relates to the medically fragile children.  Linda Lyle stated that the nursing needs limitations have been incorporated into the presented policy because the Preschool cannot find nurses for the transportation routes.  Nurses are in high demand and most do not want to tie themselves up for 2 hours out of a day, which is all that is required of them to provide nursing coverage on the transportation routes.  Reta Jones asked if the criteria for the 6 to 9 year olds with visual impairment only could be removed or modified to stipulate that entrance would depend on available space?  Would that leave enough flexibility to protect the quality of the programming in the current facility, without excluding children after movement to a new facility or expansion of the current facility?  Reta Jones recommended that the policy read “The NMSVH Preschool policy is to provide service to:  1) Children birth to three years of age…… 2) Children in the greater Albuquerque area, between the ages 3 – 5 years, with a visual impairment…… 3) Children in the greater Albuquerque area, between the ages of 6 – 9 years who are deaf/blind…..4) Additionally the NMSVH policy is to provide service based on availability to children ages 6 – 9 years, with a visual impairment…..”  Reta Jones stated that by placing priorities in that order, we would be saying that we will take children birth to 3 years, 3 to 5 years, and deaf/blind 6 to 9 years.  If the space is available in the program we will take 6 to 9 years with visual impairment.  This leaves us the option of expansion when space is available to accommodate the expansion, without obligating us.  Superintendent Jennings agreed with the recommendation.  Jim Salas stated that we could then make a decision on whether we can provide services based on age.  President Stryker stated that we need to ensure that we do not make a decision on services based on financial needs.  That is a violation of federal law.  Reta Jones stated that the decision would not be based on financial but would be based on space.  President Stryker stated that we need to ensure that the revision to the presented policy is reviewed by legal counsel to ensure that NMSVH is staying within the letter of the law.  We need to ensure that our prioritization of service to students does not violate any federal regulations.  Superintendent Jennings stated that perhaps the stipulation regarding on-site services or, services in the home district eliminates the danger of illegal prioritization of services.  We would then be addressing method of delivery not availability of services.  If we cannot provide on-site services we can provide services in their home, or provide services in their home school district under the Outreach program.  Linda Lyle stated that perhaps it would be more beneficial to place wording in the policy that states that the 6 – 9 year olds, with a visual impairment, can be served in a variety of ways.  We can then sort through our service options on a child by child basis.  President Stryker asked what we would do if we got twenty 6 – 9 year olds who wanted services at NMSVH.  Under the recommendation that we word the policy to indicate that “can be served” we will run into personnel/staffing issues.  Reta Jones stated that this is a legal issue.  She recommended that we draft the policy incorporating the revisions discussed during this agenda item and send the policy to legal counsel for their review and input.  Katherine Ingold recommended we obtain a written response from legal counsel.  Reta Jones stated that after revision and review by legal counsel Linda Lyle will be able to communicate the schools entrance criteria philosophy to the parents of children wishing to come into the Preschool program.  However the policy cannot be handed out to the parents until after its Board approval on April 27, 2001.  

XI. Other Items

A. Evaluation of Education Services to Students w/Visual Impairments in the State of New Mexico – Study by Dr. Jane Erin & Dr. Penny Rosenblum.

Dr. Jane Erin and Dr. Penny Rosenblum, University of Arizona, Department of Special Education, Rehabilitation presented their study on the Evaluation of Education Services to Students w/Impairments in the State of New Mexico.  This study was a requirement of the Department of Justice Stipulation Agreement.  Dr. Erin was present at the meeting.  Dr. Rosenblum participated via telephone.  Dr. Erin reviewed the methodologies used to conduct this study.  Dr. Erin reviewed the results of the Teacher Demographic Survey, Student Demographic Survey, Students w/Visual Impairments Survey (follow-up survey for teachers), Outreach Teacher Survey, and Parent Survey.  This review included the total number of surveys sent out, total returned, percentage of response, and results of responses.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum also conducted interviews with parents and students, professionals in the field of visual impairment, and other professionals which included administrators, one general educator, and one occupational therapist.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum reported that this project included more than 300 teachers and families that generally reflected the demographics of New Mexico with respect to ethnicity.  Among the 581 students described by the respondents, 60% had disabling conditions in addition to a visual impairment, a proportion that is similar to national data in this area.  Students with multiple disabilities were more likely to be served by a special educator and less likely to be served by a professional with specialization in visual impairment and hearing impairment.  More than half of the students in the study were receiving services related to their visual impairment at least twice weekly.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum reported that feedback from parents was largely positive with respect to contacts from professionals and inclusion of parents as participating members of the IEP team.  Although there was only a 20% response from parents, those who did respond were positive about the contacts and information they received from TVIs, O&M specialists, and other educators.  Only two parents out of the 124 who made comments on their surveys had negative comments about the professionals in visual impairment who worked with their children.  Although some parents were not happy with the amount of service provided, the majority expressed satisfaction with the quality of professional work and their interactions with the educational teams.  Multiply disabled students were receiving regular services at least as frequently as those that did not have other disabilities.  Since these students are often considered to be lower priorities for specialized services from Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI), the level of service reported by respondents is noteworthy and indicates that the unique needs of these students are being addressed to the same degree as students with no additional disabilities.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum stated that their report indicates a need for additional qualified personnel.  Teachers with specialization in visual impairment or O&M perceived a strong need for additional specialized preparation for professionals.  This need was not expressed as strongly by general special educators, who felt that they were meeting student needs appropriately.  The difference in perception may be due to two factors: the confidence of TVIs and O&M professionals in their own training experiences, and the lack of information of general special educators about the nature of quality programs for VI students.  Many students in rural areas or small school districts were receiving little or no services from a specialist in visual impairment due to the large caseloads and infrequent visits from NMSVH outreach staff.  This problem connects directly to the availability of trained personnel since NMSVH is currently seeking qualified individuals to fill these positions.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum made the following recommendations for alleviating personnel shortages:  1) The State of New Mexico should establish a specific certification for teachers of VI students that prepares professionals to meet the disability-specific needs of the population, 2) Courses to prepare TVI should be offered at a New Mexico university or educational agency to provide professionals with high quality preparation for specialization in this area, 3) Under served school districts should receive information about ways of employing qualified individuals or training their own professionals in visual impairment through distance education models that are currently available.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum stated that their survey indicates that many students in the state are not receiving appropriate assessments, particularly with respect to functional vision evaluation or learning media assessment.  In addition, the combination of personnel shortages and specialized personnel has affected the availability of instruction in the expanded core curriculum in some areas.  Three teachers who responded to the open-ended questions on the survey noted reductions or lack of services in Braille instruction for students, primarily due to lack of qualified personnel.  Fewer than 20% of students reported in the survey were receiving orientation and mobility instruction on a regular basis.  Students at NMSVH were receiving more instruction in other skill areas related to visual impairment (Braille, use of optical devices, concept development, academic skills, adaptive equipment, daily living skills, social skills, and career exploration).  Although some of the discrepancy may be due to the fact that students in public schools may have less severe visual impairments and/or more additional disabilities, another factor influencing instruction in disability specific skills may be availability of specialized personnel.  Therefore, taking the actions recommended under Personnel may also help to improve the quality and availability of assessment and disability specific instruction.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum made the following recommendations for assessment and curriculum:  1) The importance of appropriate assessment in Braille, functional vision, and learning media should be emphasized to school districts with respect to identifying student needs and setting goals.  Workshops and internet courses should be made available to professionals in visual impairment in assisting them with gaining or updating their skills in conducting these assessments.  2) The importance of the expanded core curriculum for VI students should also be disseminated to special educators and special education directors in the state.  This could be done by conducting National Association of State Directors of Special Education training workshops in New Mexico, by distributing copies of the Blind and Visually Impaired Students: Educational Service Guidelines (Pugh & Erin 1999), and through NMSVH personnel or appointed consultants in visual impairment presenting to teachers in high need school districts.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum stated that their survey indicated that while most families and professionals stated that their students had the materials they needed, in many cases they stated that materials such as Braille or large print books are often not received in the time needed.  Lateness may be due to last-minute changes in curriculum, technological difficulties, late orders by teachers, or production overload at particular times of the year.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum reported that it is not possible to address this problem without further exploration of the reasons behind the problem.  They did however make the following recommendations for materials production:  The NMSVH Resource Center might conduct a follow-up of school district personnel to determine the reasons for the late receipt of materials.  This might be carried out as a phone survey, using a volunteer, or a postcard could be included with books and materials with a request to return the postcard with information about date received in order to track materials.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum stated that in summary, as a whole, many of the students with VI in New Mexico appear to receive services that are appropriate and even excellent if they have access to specialized professionals and educational teams that are well informed about their needs.  These areas are primarily in mid to large cities where there is access to specialized services and districts can employ their own specialists in visual impairment.  The lack of services is more notable in rural areas, where infrequent visits by NMSVH Outreach staff are often the only option.  In addition, the variations in background and availability of professionals result in wide differences in the extent of best practices in New Mexico.  Functional vision evaluations and learning media assessments required in many other states are being conducted by only a small number of responding professionals.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum stated that from the perspective of the researchers, the greatest deterrent to higher standards of service in the state is the absence of state requirements that teachers be specifically trained and certified to teach students with VI.  This has particular impact with Braille students, who may not have anyone with knowledge or skills in Braille on their teams.  With uniform state requirements and competencies in the area of visual impairment, educators would be equipped with the skills to meet student needs without having to learn on the job and through in-services.  President Stryker asked Dr. Erin if she has conducted this type of survey in another state that has a school for the blind?  Dr. Erin stated that she has not done a survey as complete as this one in terms of national services?  She stated that Arizona’s data is very similar to the results of the New Mexico survey.  She stated we are seeing more children in specialized schools in highly rural states.   This may be due to the polarization of services and the difficulty in service delivery at the rural level.  President Stryker asked Dr. Erin to address the issue of caseload distribution for itinerant teachers.  She specifically recommended that Dr. Erin address the “California Model”.  Dr. Erin stated that there are a couple of different sources that look at caseloads.  At the present time there is no adequate outcome data available that states what caseload provides the best result.  There are documents that are in policy that recommend caseloads for itinerant teachers of students with visual impairments.  Dr. Erin stated that the she most often uses a document authored by Jack Hayscamp and Cathy Ubner from California.  This document recommends 12 to 15 students per itinerant teacher on a typical public schools caseload.  There is also a document out of Michigan that helps teachers in prioritizing students.  The reality is that a caseload of 12 to 15 students will vary tremendously depending on student needs.  President Stryker stated that she wanted this addressed so that everyone understood the impossibility of what our 7 full-time and 1 part-time NMSVH itinerant teachers are asked to do.  They are currently providing direct services to a very large caseload.  Some of these itinerant teachers are handling a caseload of 100 students.  Dr. Erin stated that these caseloads would be fine if the itinerant teachers were providing only technical assistance, but they are providing direct services.  Joe Salazar asked how New Mexico compares to Arizona in regards to their outreach programs?  Dr. Erin stated that Arizona does not have an outreach program at the Arizona School for the Deaf and Blind.  They have cooperatives.  The State of Arizona is divided in regions and there are personnel who live in each region that provide services within that region.  This is similar in some ways to what the NMSVH Outreach program is doing.  The Arizona cooperatives have more people who are specialized in visual impairments.  President Stryker pointed out that Arizona has a teacher prep program while New Mexico does not.  Joe Salazar asked if the Arizona School for the Deaf and Blind is the resource center for the State of Arizona?  Dr. Erin stated that it is a resource center but not to the degree that NMSVH is for the State of New Mexico.  This is primarily because of the cooperatives in Arizona.  Joe Salazar asked if the cooperatives are administered by the Arizona School for the Deaf and Blind?  Dr. Erin stated that they are branches of the main campus.  President Stryker asked Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum if they knew how many states that require TVI certification do not have a teacher prep program?  Dr. Erin estimated that there are approximately 15 states that require TVI certification but do not have a teacher prep program.  Dr. Rosenblum stated that she was recently pulling together data for an upcoming meeting and she estimates that there are 24 states that have active programs to train TVI.  Reta Jones stated that the State of New Mexico Special Education Coordinator met with the NMSVH Board of Regents and expressed that the State of New Mexico was not interested in TVI certification.  Jim Salas pointed out that during this meeting the State of New Mexico Special Education Coordinator pointed out that blindness has such a low incidence population in the State, and the State Department of Special Education has 17 other disabilities that have higher percentages in the State.  If the State was to certify TVI, he is concerned that the other 17 disabilities that have a higher percentage would also require certification.  Jim Salas asked if the other states that have TVI certification have certification for all of the other disabilities within the state population?  Dr. Erin stated that yes, they do.  She stated that she can understand the reluctance to get involved in TVI certification if it means changing the entire state certification program.  But she expressed surprise that other people from other disability areas have not pursued certification within the state.  President Stryker stated that it is not just the State Department of Special Education that has reservations about certifications.  The State Department of Education does not support additional certifications.  They are very adamantly opposed to it.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the problem is communication.  She stated that she is not sure the State wants to be non-supportive, she feels that they are not aware of the need, and/or not aware of what services are currently being offered by the special schools in the State.   Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the starting point should be the education of the appropriate agencies within the State as to the needs of the State and the requirements for certifications.  The survey report prepared by Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum would be an excellent tool for educating the State agencies.  Dr. Erin suggested that an alternative to certification might be an endorsement program, or something that is a base of competencies that need to be verified.  Dr. Erin recommended that NMSVH see if they can get on the agendas for the State Special Education Directors meeting so that NMSVH can share the needs and concerns within the State.  It might also be beneficial to get an agenda slot for the State Superintendent’s meeting.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum thanked the Board of Regents for the opportunity to conduct this study.  Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum stated that they would like to write the presented study report into a publishable article.  If the Board of Regents would allow this publication, Dr. Erin and Dr. Rosenblum would submit the article to the NMSVH Board of Regents prior to publication.  The article would be written in such a manner where there would not be any individually identified information.  Dr. Erin stated that she understands that this request may require discussion by the Board of Regents during another meeting.  Dr. Erin stated that she feels that the information in this study may be useful to other states when looking at their statewide services.  President Stryker stated that this request will require discussion and vote by the Board of Regents and will therefore be placed on the April 27, 2001 Board agenda.  The Board of Regents thanked Dr. Jane Erin and Dr. Penny Rosenblum for the report.

B. Adaptive Archery Equipment.

Superintendent Jennings stated that so often during these Board meetings our focus is on what needs to be fixed.  She stated that it gives her great pleasure to introduce an agenda item that speaks to the dedication of the NMSVH Staff to our students.  Rob King, of the Athletic Department, saw that there was a need for equipment that would allow the multiply impaired students to participate in archery.  He spoke with Mike Sanchez of the Maintenance Department and Mike very quickly developed a piece of archery equipment that allowed even the most severely impaired student to shoot an arrow at a target.  Mike Sanchez has never been one to feel that something is “good enough” so he continued work on the adaptive archery equipment to make it better and safer.  Mike Sanchez and Rob King demonstrated the first model of the adaptive archery equipment to the Board of Regents and guests, and then set up and demonstrated the improved version.  The improved version is completely self-contained in a handmade wooden box that is equipped with a security system that will not allow tampering and deters theft.  The adaptive archery equipment sets up very quickly and easily and functions with various switches.  These switches include a “dead man switch” which will not allow the bow to be fired without the supervising adult depressing the switch while the student operates the bow.  Mike Sanchez and Rob King prepared a video that shows the students using the adaptive archery equipment.  This video was shown to the Board of Regents and guests.  The Board of Regents thanked Mike Sanchez and Rob King for their caring dedication to the students of NMSVH.  

C. Manpower Study.

Jim Huge, Huge & Associates provided the Board of Regents with an update to the Manpower Study that he is conducting as a contracted consultant for NMSVH.  The report presented by Mr. Huge at this meeting reviews the initial goals and objectives of the study which include ensuring that NMSVH has a balanced budget for 2002-2003, and obtaining accurate information needed for making decisions regarding staffing and funding.  Mr. Huge indicated that the limited hiring freeze that was instituted at NMSVH has been very effective in driving down the total costs of salaries while at the same time ensuring that the quality of programs for the students has remained high.  Reduction of overtime expenditures have been dramatically reduced through the administrations study of positions and the institution of internal reorganization.  A preliminary look at expenditures indicates that the hiring freeze and reduction in overtime will result in a significant decrease in overall expenditures.   Mr. Huge complimented the Superintendent and staff for these accomplishments.  Mr. Huge’s study indicates, through the use of comparative data only, that NMSVH is appropriately staffed in all instructional areas, and NMSVH has a greater number of FTE’s (ten to fifteen percent) or is spending a larger percentage of it’s budget in the support or non-instructional areas.  Mr. Huge stated that the national comparative data that is in place is currently being updated.  This update will ensure that accurate comparative data is being utilized.  He stated that updated comparisons will be prepared and should be completed by the end of March and presented to the Board during the April 27, 2001 Board of Regents meeting.  Report recommendations included: 1) Charge each department with the task of creating a plan to reduce overall expenditures for 2001-2002 by 20 percent, 2) Create an overall budget reduction task force to examine school-wide savings possibilities,  3) Examine the potential of creating regional cooperatives composed of Local Education Agencies, and/or the creation of inter-agency agreements with large districts,  4) Examine shared procurement cooperatives with other agencies for some or all of NMSVH purchasing,  5) Examine the feasibility of contracting for some non-instructional services, and  6) Create a “quality/systems” task force to examine every system at NMSVH to ensure highest quality and greatest efficiency.  Mr. Huge recommended that the Board of Regents and Administration utilize the information provided by this study to create a 3 to 7 year picture of what the future of NMSVH should be.  This should include focus on preschool expansion, the role of main campus in light of current trends in VI, and the extent of Outreach activities.  Mr. Huge also made the recommendation that the Board of Regents and Administration explore the outsourcing of Food Services, Payroll, Housekeeping, and Health Services.  Mr. Huge stressed that he is recommending that these outsourcing options be explored by the Board of Regents and Administration.  After exploration the Board may or may not elect to outsource some of these functions.  Mr. Huge stressed that an important part of the exploration of outsourcing is to have the current department staff examine all possible ways to increase the efficiency (cost savings) while maintaining or increasing the quality of their product.  The exploration of outsourcing may also indicate that there are unique circumstances that cannot be met by an outside contractor.  Mr. Huge also recommended that NMSVH continue to aggressively seek all possible revenue sources for providing the highest possible quality service to visually impaired students in New Mexico.  Katherine Ingold asked for clarification on when the report that utilizes the updated comparative data would be ready for presentation.  Mr. Huge stated that he will have the information ready by the end of March or quicker if possible.  He stated that he wants to ensure that we have accurate internal data to compare to the updated comparative data.  Reta Jones asked Retha Coburn if prior year comparative financial data (actuals) can be generated through Blackbaud to assist with the Manpower Study?  Retha Coburn stated that they can try to generate the comparatives.  Reta Jones stated that this information would be needed as a bench mark.   Jim Huge asked if the chart of account categories would be identical for the prior year to what is currently used?  Retha Coburn stated that the cost centers would be identical for last year.  The Board of Regents encouraged the Superintendent to begin the exploration of outsourcing and when ready, recommendations should be brought to the Board during a future meeting.  President Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings to provide an update on the outsourcing exploration during the April 27, 2001 Board of Regents meeting.

D. Preschool Environmental Update.

Linda Lyle reported that she has received a report on the latest air quality testing that was conducted in early February 2001.  The test results indicate that the south side of the building still shows problems.  These problems may be related to a blockage in the ventilation system for the south side.  Efforts are currently underway to have the ventilation system inspected for a possible blockage.  Linda Lyle stated that the north side of building, which houses the students with severe disabilities has tested good.  The CO2 level is down in the 400 ppm level.  

E. Preschool Expansion.


Linda Lyle reported that she does not have a report on the Charter Hospital building.  There has been no movement on Adelante’s sale of their building, so there has been no movement on Adelante’s purchase of the Charter Hospital building.  Linda Lyle stated that she has a scheduled meeting with Rem Alley to begin looking at the construction/renovation requirements for the Charter Hospital building.  Retha Coburn and Dereld Quillin have met with members of the Commission on Higher Education on the funding for this project.  Retha Coburn stated that the meeting with CHE was very informative.  At first it was felt that NMSVH would simply have to file a Budget Adjustment Request with CHE for the costs associated with the Charter Hospital building.  The meeting revealed that NMSVH would be required to go through the capital outlay process which must go to the CHE for approval.  Any acquisition of property, whether it be a purchase or lease, must obtain capital outlay approval from the CHE.  Mr. Miguel Hidalgo, CHE, will be calling to set up a meeting to begin the process of getting a request before the CHE.  Retha Coburn stated that we are going to try to get on the April 2001 CHE meeting agenda for approval.  If we cannot get on the April 2001 agenda we will not go before the CHE until the June 2001 meeting.  President Stryker asked if we have an alternate plan if the Charter Hospital building lease efforts are not successful?  Linda Lyle stated that she recommends that if we are not successful with the Charter Hospital lease that NMSVH consider postponing Preschool expansion.  Having to wait until the April 2001 CHE meeting causes concerns.  This does not allow Preschool parents time to make alternate plans for the children during next school year.  If we wait until April for a decision the parents will not have the knowledge that they may need to exit their children from the Preschool program.  Linda Lyle stated that she feels that she needs direction from the Board.  Her sense is that NMSVH Preschool should exit approximately 20 children and go back to a 3 and 4 program.  The Preschool has 22 children scheduled to be served in the 3 and 4 program alone.  If we exit all kindergartners and all deaf/blind students above kindergarten the Preschool can serve 22 children in the existing facility.  This would also require the non-rehire of some Preschool staff.  Superintendent Jennings asked Linda Lyle if she is opposed to conducting another year of split schedules?  Linda Lyle stated that the Preschool would be hard pressed to do another year of split scheduling.  The Preschool has an estimated enrollment for next year of 45 children.  It will be very hard to put 45 children into 2 sessions.  The existing Preschool space comfortably holds 12 to 15 children without physical impairments.  When you factor in physical impairments that require wheelchairs and standers, 15 children are very hard to accommodate.  Linda Lyle stated that perhaps we could exit less children and have a double session.  If we exit a few more than are scheduled to transition we could possibly do a double session.  Superintendent Jennings suggested doing a space utilization study of the current facility.  Do we know for certain that we are utilizing the existing space to its fullest?  Linda Lyle stated that she does not know but it could be an avenue to explore.  We only have the first floor to work with because of the age and needs of the children.  We cannot put a classroom upstairs.  We cannot put a classroom in the basement.  We only have 4,000 square feet to work with.  Linda Lyle stated that she is not sure space utilization is the way, but perhaps we could do a double session if the Preschool exited more than the 8 children that are scheduled to transition.  Superintendent Jennings suggested that we look at the portable issue again.  Place a portable classroom on site to accommodate the children.  President Stryker stated that we need to do some strategic planning regarding the Preschool.  We are at the point where things are contingent on Adelante selling its facility.  But what do we do in the interim?  She stated that this question needs to be answered quickly because we have children, parents, and programs to be concerned about.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Preschool currently has 39 students.  We are looking at an additional 6 for next school year.  If that requires an additional classroom then a portable may be the answer.  She stated that she would hate to see us go back to 22 children when we are currently serving 40 children without doing the best that we can to serve up through age 9.  President Stryker asked about the quality of the services.  If we offer a level of services that is less than quality, that is not acceptable.  Linda Lyle stated that she feels that we have good service at the present time, for all of the children presently being served.  President Stryker stated that she is concerned about the level of services next school year with a larger enrollment.  Linda Lyle stated that the difficulties with double sessions are around staff development and support issues.  With double sessions you never have your staff together.  You have half of them teaching all of the time.  This makes it very difficult to build and maintain an effective team.  It is also difficult to have children traveling home on the bus at 6:00 p.m.  Some of the children that live on the west side of Albuquerque get home around 6:00 p.m.  That is tough on young children.  President Stryker stated that she has concerns regarding the quality of services that can be provided to 45 children next school year under double services.  The quality of services to our children is directly impacted by our staff development and support issues.  If the teacher does not feel supported they cannot be effective in their job.  Joe Salazar asked if it is absolutely impossible to do something that would allow the second floor of the existing facility to be used for classroom space?  Reta Jones stated that it is impossible.  There are fire code issues that would not allow the second floor to be used for classroom space.  Reta Jones stated that she understands President Stryker’s concerns.  But she stated that she knows that Linda Lyle, as the Preschool Principal, would let the Board know what the limitations of the staff are.  She stated that she has full confidence that Linda Lyle will not deliver an inferior program.  President Stryker stated that she understands that Linda Lyle needs some direction from the Board.  However, the Board first needs to hear from Linda Lyle on what she feels can be handled by the Preschool while maintaining a high quality program.  Linda Lyle stated that the Preschool staff does not want to do double sessions again next school year.  She stated that she may be able to convince them, but only if there is a plan in place that will show them that this will not be a continual practice.  Reta Jones stated that we have a plan.  The current plan is to lease the Charter Hospital building space from Adelante once Adelante purchases the building.  Regardless of what the plan is, we still have to go through the CHE process, a process that is not presently in place.  We are still going forward with Preschool expansion.  If we find another facility that provides 20,000 square feet for the Preschool then we will explore that facility.  President Stryker stated that she is not saying that we have stopped forward movement on expansion.  We have a situation where we need to have an alternative in a very short period of time while the process on the Charter Hospital building and CHE is developing.  President Stryker stated that she has full confidence in Linda Lyle in the management of Preschool programs.  But Linda Lyle is asking the Board to help her by providing some direction.  But the Board is also asking that Linda Lyle tell them what she needs.  The Charter Hospital building space is currently out of our control because Adelante is trying to find a buyer for their current facility before they can purchase the Charter Hospital building.  The issue that remains on the table is that the Charter Hospital building plan may take a while because it is contingent on the sale of the current Adelante facility, and because of the CHE process that we must go through before a lease agreement can be signed.  We need to be concerned about what we are going to do for the upcoming school year.  What do we do if the Charter Hospital building option falls through, or if there are still significant delays?  Linda Lyle recommended that NMSVH state that the intention is to start the next school year with double sessions.  At the point that the Preschool has somewhere to move the program we will move and then return to single sessions.  The Board was in agreement to that recommendation.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that to resolve the staff training issue under double sessions Linda Lyle incorporate staff training into her school calendar.  This is what is done on the main campus.  This way staff can be brought together at lease once or twice a month when they do not have student responsibilities.  President Stryker stated that she wants to make sure everyone understands that she is not saying that the quality of services provided by the Preschool has decreased.   She wants to ensure that the quality of services can remain as high as they are currently.  President Stryker stated that she agrees with the recommendation of beginning the school year in double session then moving to single session once a new Preschool site is acquired and occupied.  She just wants to ensure that Linda Lyle knows that we should still be exploring other site options in case the Charter Hospital building site falls through.  Linda Lyle asked the Board if they want her to notify the real estate representative that NMSVH is not interested in the grocery store building on Candelaria?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the grocery store site would not meet the current needs of the Preschool.  If we were to purchase that facility it would take a very long time before the building was ready to be occupied because of the extensive renovation needed.  We need to be concerned about the immediate needs.  Reta Jones stated that the one thing that we have determined through this process is that NMSVH does not have 1.4 million dollars to buy a building and another 1.4 million dollars to renovate the building.  That is very clear.  For the next five-year period NMSVH needs to look at lease space due to financial considerations.  Reta Jones stated that we need to continue exploring other possible site locations while the Charter Hospital building issue runs it course.  We should not put all of our hope on the Charter Hospital building.  Linda Lyle stated that this discussion provides clarification to the issues raised by the three families who submitted letters to the Board early in this meeting.  If we are still in the existing Preschool facility in the Fall, we cannot accommodate three additional students.  We are full.  Reta Jones asked if the home based services that were discussed in earlier meetings would alleviate the enrollment problem?  Linda Lyle stated that the students that would be receiving home based services are not being counted in the projected enrollment numbers for next school year.  Katherine Ingold asked if the lease of a portable classroom would alleviate the problems for next school year?  Linda Lyle stated that this option has been explored.  They were not able to find a portable classroom for lease, only for purchase.  The purchase price for a portable classroom would be approximately $128,000.00.  The portable classroom would also need to be ordered one year in advance.  Linda Lyle stated that she also called all of the surrounding school districts asking for a spare portable classroom.  The school districts did not have a portable classroom that they could lease to NMSVH.  She also called the manufacturer of the portable classrooms to determine if there was one somewhere in the state that NMSVH could lease.  The manufacturer stated there is nothing available.  Linda Lyle stated that she is willing to make these phone calls again now that the end of the school year is approaching.  Reta Jones stated utilities are also an issue when looking at portable classrooms.  She recalls looking at this issue and utilities and setup space was an issue at the Preschool site.  President Stryker stated for the record, that she feels that it is important that NMSVH continue to investigate alternative plans for the Preschool expansion.  Superintendent Jennings asked if the existing Preschool garage space could be converted into classroom space?  Linda Lyle stated that that is an option that she had not considered but she will find out the total square footage and determine whether that space could be utilized for classrooms.  Reta Jones stated that if we can get on the CHE agenda for April she will be happy to attend the meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will call Mr. Jim Harris who is on the CHE Board to see if he can get NMSVH on the April agenda.  Reta Jones stated that she feels it is critical that we get on the April agenda.  If we are not, then we will be further behind on the approval process.  President Stryker stated that she understands that Retha Coburn will continue to work with CHE on the Charter Hospital building lease option.  Linda Lyle will address the Preschool staff on the double session option for next school year, and explore decreasing the Preschool student enrollment for next school year by dropping as few students as possible to ensure that the quality of services remains high.   Site exploration should continue by working with the real estate representative to find other sites that will offer 20,000 square feet of space,.  The option of converting the existing Preschool garage into useable classroom space should also be explored.  

F. Blackbaud Update.

The Blackbaud update information was provided as part of the presentation for the agenda item 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report.

G. Local Government Investment Pool (LGIP).

Retha Coburn provided a report on the withdrawal and expenditure of funds from the LGIP as requested during the January 15, 2001 Board of Regents meeting.

H. Pay for Performance.

Superintendent Jennings recommended that the focus for this evaluation year be on Merit Pay Increases and not focus on the bonuses this year.  This will allow for the managers and department heads to get that portion of the performance evaluation system running smoothly.  Rather than staff moving up on their pay range based on their length of employment their pay increases will be based on job performance.  In addition Superintendent Jennings reported that after a review of several documents there was a discrepancy noted between the compensation ranges when a staff member is promoted to a higher level.  Superintendent Jennings recommends that when an employee is promoted to a higher level position the employee receive a 3% pay increase or the entry rate to which the employee is being promoted, whichever is higher.  At the present time we have documents that cite increases from 3% to 8% increase.  To provide some clarity Superintendent Jennings recommends we go with an increase of 3%.  Reta Jones stated that in regards to the Pay for Performance issue, if the Superintendent reports that NMSVH is not ready to implement the bonus portion of the Pay for Performance Program then her opinion should be respected and the bonus portion of the Pay for Performance should be delayed until the Superintendent feels that it is ready for implementation.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas the Board moved to approve the Superintendent’s recommendation to delay implementation of the bonus portion of the Pay for Performance Program and, implementation of a 3% pay increase or entry level of new compensation range, whichever is higher, for those promoted.  (carried unanimously)

XIII.
Adjournment

Meeting Adjourned at 4:58 p.m., Saturday, February 24, 2001

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

Donna Stryker,  President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary
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